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"Wee Bee'' movers relocate local hive

Sharing one of Ray Tinney's pas-
times of "working with bees" can
change your whole way of looking at
the often times maligned little insect.
Within of few minutes of listening to
Tinney you can go from fear of the
stinging bug to respect and even a little
bit of affection.

Tinney, an employee with the City
of Floydada, was recently sent to
check out a bee hive that had formed
under the front porch eve of Dr.

Craig's home.

"Dr. Craig didn't mind the bees at
all," said Tinney, "but the neighbors
were complairing that the bees were
flying into their yard and drinking out
of the dog bowl."

Craig knew about Tinney's past

-work at moving bee hives and called

to see if he could help. Tinney then
enlisted more help from Cloyd
Meyers.

"The hive under Dr. Craig's porch

is very unusual," said Tinney. "These
bees (a non-gentle variety of honey-
bees) almost always build hives where
you can't see them, such as inside the
walls of a house.

"There used to be a large bee hive
in the pillar of Craig's porch, but the
hole was plugged up. I think these
bees may have been attracted to a rem-
nant of that hive but they couldn't get
into the pillar so they built above it."

It is unthinkable to Tinney or any

other bee-man to destroy the bees.
"We can't kill them because we need
bees so badly," said Tinney. "We are
just going to move them to another
location."

Before the packing up the bees for
their trip Tinney and Meyers brought
in a temporary mobile home.for the
bees to adapt to.

"We can't just move them anytime
because the workers are so busy dur-
ing the daytime. If we were to move

the hive during the day the workers
would come back home and not have
a place to go. We have to move them
at night because everyone is home and
resting."

To transport the bees Tmney and
Meyers brought in a hive box with
honeycomb in the frame. The box was
put on top of a step ladder near the
hive. The honey was cut off the bee
hive and the bees were "raked" into
the box. "We will leave them in the

BUSY BEES--It took approximately 3 weeks for bees
to build this hive under the eve of Dr. Craig's front
porch. Eight layers of honey comb had already been
built by the time Ray Tinney and Cloyd Meyers were

called to come and move the bees to a different loca-
tion. This photo was taken in the late morning when
the bees were very busy coming and going from hive
to plants, and back again.
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LISD amends controversial
mandatory drug testing policy

Although the courthouse will most
likely still be the battleground for a
final decision, the Lockney Junior
High and High School students are re-
turning to school with an amended
Drug Testing Policy already in place.

Last year's new drug testing policy
at LISD has caused an enormous
amount of publicity for the small
school district and brought about a
lawsuit filed against LISD by the
American Civil Liberties Union on
behalf of Larry Tannahill.

Tannahill, the father of then 6th
grader Brady Tannahill, refused to
sign the drug policy giving LISD per-
mission to drug test his son. Accord-
ing to the contested drug policy the
refusal to sign the permission form
would be considered a "positive test"
of the student and would subject the
student to the punishment outlined in
the policy. 2

Although Tannahill sued LISD for
"violation of his son's 4th amendment
rights protecting him from unreason-
able search and seizure", according to
sources the amended policy may help
the case be settled out of court.

In the old policy the 1st offense

Boll weevil meeting
to review proposals
of new program

The Northern High Plains Boll

Weevil Eradication Zone Steering
Committee will host an information

meeting at 7:00 p.m., Thursday, Au- |

gust 24, 2000 at the Floyd County
Unity Center at Muncy.

All cotton producers and landlords
are urged to attend. Officals from both
the committee and the Texas Boll
Weevil Foundation will explain the
details and monetary assessments of
the proposed program.

Discussions will center on how the
program will work in the zone of
Floyd, Briscoe, Swisher, and Hale
counties. CEU's will be offered along
with a steak dinner catered by
Neilson's Restraunt and furnished by
First National Bank of Floydada.

A question and answer session will
conclude the meeting. Ballots will be
mailed to eligible voters in mid-Sep-
tember with October 2 as the final date
for the ballots to be postmarked. The
Texas Dept. of Agriculture will can-
vass the returns in Austin.

called for 3 sessions of Mandatory
Substance Abuse Counseling, suspen-
sion from extra curricular activities for
21 days, and A.E.P for 3 days.

The 2nd Offense called for 6 ses-
sions of drug counseling, A.E.P. for
10 days, 60 days suspension from ex-
tra curricular.

The 3rd offense called for 9 sessions
of counseling, 20 days of A.E.P,, and
one year suspension from extracur-
ricular.

Subsequent offenses called for 12
sessions, removal to Alternative Edu-
cation Placement for at least 30 days,
suspension from extra curricular for
the remainder of the year, and removal
of honors.

According to LISD Superintendent
Raymond Lusk the policy has been
amended at the advice of the school's
lawyer, and will be sent home to all
students this year.

Any parent who signed the policy
last"year will not have to sign this
year's consent form. The consent form
is good for the length of time the stu-
dent attends LISD schools.

The major difference in the new
drug policy is the change in the con-

sequences of refusal to sign the policy.
According to the new policy, and the
policy which will ultimately be chal-
lenged in court, is that a refusal to sign
the consent form will subject the stu-
dent to a ban from extracurricular ac-
tivities.

Also, instead of 6th-12th grade be-
ing tested, the new policy calls for the
one time testing of all 7th-12th grade
and then random testing after that.

"According to Lusk there is also
slight changes in the punishment of
offenders.

In the old policy the amount of time
spent in A.E.P. increased with every
offense. In the amended policy 3 days
of time in A.E.P. is the maximum that
will be received for each offense.
There will be no increase of A.E.P.
time. The other consequences remain
the same.

According to the new policy stu-
dents will also not be placed in the
County A.E.P. for a positive result of
a random test. "They will be sent di-
rectly to County A.E.P. if they are
found under the influence of drugs at

Continued On Page 2
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FIRST PLACE STATE RECORD BOOK WINNERS--(L-R) Lindsey
Mathis and Cienna Carthel both won 1st place at State Record Book
competition held August 7-9 at Texas A&M University in College Sta-
tion. Cienna was the state winning Bread 4-H Record Book winner and
Lindsey Mathis submitted the state winning Family Life 4-H Record Book.
With their state wins Cienna and Lindsey have earned a National 4-H
Excell trip to Washington D.C. in November. Other county state qualifi-
ers include Tasha Powell who received 2nd in the Achievement category,
Garrett Mathis with a 2nd Agriculture Record Book and Katie Kelley
with her 7th place Fashion Revue Record Book. Five Floyd County 4-
H'ers won 1st place with their Record Books at District competition on
July 13th which qualified their books to advance to State competition.
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MOVING BEES--(L-R) Ray Tinney and Cloyd Meyers work together to
move a large hive of bees from under the eve of Dr. Craig's porch in Floy-
dada. Although the bees had been busily working during the set up of
equipment and paying no attention to the men, the attitude quickly
changed when Tinney disturbed their home. The photo was taken from a

safe distance from the angry swarm.
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Floyd County Fair
activities in progress

In celebration of the combined ef-
forts of Lockney and Floydada in
building the Unity Center, the Theme
for this week's Floyd County Fair is
"Friends Make Dreams Come True".

According to Fair organizers the
new location of the fair is not the only
thing being celebrated this year. New
scheduling more vendors, and a larger
selection of commercial exhibits will
also be seen at this years fair.

Judging of all exhibits takes place
today, and an "Old Time Auction" will
start at 7:00 p.m. Thursday night.

Friday features local entertainment
all day, a blood drive, and a 7:00 p.m.
Cowboy Worship Service.

Saturday's Fun Run and 5K Run
both take place at the Unity Center,
however the annual parade will still

FISD raises
tax rate 1 cent

By Darwin Robinson

The Floydada Independent School
District board passed a one cent in-
crease in the district's tax rate Tues-
day, August 8. This new rate of $1.22
per $100 of property value is for the
2000-2001 school year.

Last year's tax rate was $1.21 and
FISD Superintendent Jimmie Collins
told the board, "We need this extra
penny for inflation. There has been an
increase in cost in everything from
gasoline, food, and classroom teach-
ers.

"If we collect $1,772,221 this next
year, then we will get our (state) Tier
Two money. The state pays us accord-
ing to our local intake, whether it is
up or down. We are behind right now

Continued On Page 3

be held in downtown Lockney, at
10:30 a.m.

Parade organizers are pleading with
parents to keep their children from
chasing after trucks that throw candy
or other prizes to the crowd. Children
running out into the street are in dan-
ger of being hit by a vehicle in the
parade, and they also slow the
progress of the parade.

The Trap Shoot will be held at the
Unity Center beginning at 2:00 p.m.

The 2:00 p.m. Pet Show has been
cancelled and replaced with a 1:00
p.m. Tractor Pull at the Unity Center.

The Little Miss Pageant begins at
1:00 p.m. and the Miss Floyd County
Pageant begins at 6:00 p.m.

A carnival is also in progress at the
Fair.

box for 24 hours," said Tinney. "The
bees will be used to their home and
we will move them at night."

Tinney says he has been working
with bees since he was 10 or 12 years
old. "I worked with my grandfather
cutting down bee trees. We would fill
tubs full of honey and my grandfather
would give the honey away.

"I love bees. I've had them in my
back yard for 10 years. They leave
you alone if you don't bother them.
People keep hives in their back yard
to help their gardens and farmers put
them in their fields to help their crops.

"If it wasn't for bees we wouldn't
have flowers, vegetables, or fruit.
They pollinate our flowers and gar-
dens."

Ray shows no fear even as he gazes
intently (and very closely) at the hive
he is about to move. But he has a great
deal of respect for the workers who
turn into warriors when the hive is
disturbed.

"They are going to get really mad
when we start taking their hive away.
(Pictures were taken from a safe dis-
tance inside a car). That is when they

' swarm--when they are moving from

one location to another."

Tinney and Meyers also planned on
swapping out the queen bee before
moving the large family to a farmers
field.

""We will kill the queen bee that lives
here and replace her with a gentler
kind of honey bee," said Tinney. "We
have to introduce the new queen in a
protective type of 'cage' so the work-
ers don't think of her as an intruder
and kill her right away. The new queen
is surrounded by sugar and as the
_ workers eat at the coating they end up
liking the new queen by the time she
is freed from her 'cage'."

According to Tinney there are over
600 different kinds of bees. "We are
losing our bees to insecticide and
mites," said Tinney. "We need to pro-
tect them and bring in as many of the
gentle bees as we can."

Although the moving trip from the
porch to their new box went off with-
out a hitch, Tinney and Meyers did run
into a problem. After moving the bees
off the porch there was some miscom-
munication between Meyers and
Tinney and the queen bee escaped.
"When she flew off everybody fol-
lowed her," said Tinney. "They have
gone to a new location and if the
neighbors don't mind we may leave

them there."
f The Floyda(D

'Chamber of Com-
‘merce will sponsor’_
thei annualAp1
atmn Breakfast  '

at 'the Massm Actlv-
,1ty }Center. Every-.

FIRST DAY 'JITTERS'--Moms were also filling up seats in Lockney El-

ementary classrooms on the first day of school Monday. Teachers are never
really sure who is more afraid of the first day of school but with luck
everyone comes through the event with smiles on their faces. Staff Photo



Al

Page 2- The Floyd County Hesperlan-Beacon Thursday, August 17 2000

By
o Alice Gilroy

Well, all I've got to say is--"It could
have been worse!"

For those of you who have read this
months "Spin" magazine, just keep
telling yourself, 'It could have been
worse!""

The good news is the only people
(other than everyone in Lockney) who
are going to read Spin are those people
who are prone to reading that kind of
magazine anyway.

For those of you who haven't heard,
Lockney's drug testing policy (among
other things) was one of the feature
articles in this months Spin Magazine.
Spin is a "spin-off" of the "Rolling
Stones" magazine. I thought I was
prepared.

The article wasn't near as bad as the
advertisements in the magazine. For
those of you (adults and kids) who
have never seen or read a magazine
of this type--lets just pass this off as a
good learning experience and go on.

I feel kind of sorry for two new
faces in town. Jim Schermbeck, of
Slaton, and Mark Burnbaum, of Bal-

timore, Maryland, will be in Lockney
for about a month filming a documen-
tary for PBS affiliates--about the drug
testing policy.

They were worried that after Spin
came out no one will talk to them. That
may be true.

I've talked to them. The camera was
in my face for about 45 minutes. The
questions weren't easy, but the inter-
viewer (Jim) and the cameraman
(Mark) appeared fair and not at all
antagonistic. I'm not going to tell ev-
eryone to talk to them, because I don't
want egg on my face. But I will say
I'd like to not be the only one with egg
on my face--so will somebody else
talk to them!

I've heard Lisa-Mosley has taped a
show for the Laura Slesinger show

and will be doing another one. She has -

faced an ACLU lawyer once and ru-
mor has it that Larry Tannahill will
also be appearing on the show.

And you thought no one had ever
heard of Lockney! :

Courtroom Activities

In District Court, August 15th:
Ella Davis, 54, of Floydada, pled
guilty to Delivery of Controlled Sub-
stance, which occurred on Aug. 12,
1999 and January 13, 20000. She was
sentenced to 14 years in TDCJ plus
court costs.

Jan. 5, 1999 Davis had been placed
on probation in 2 other cases of de-
livery of a controlled substance. Her
probation was also revoked this week
and she was sentenced to 2 years in
TDC] for those past offenses.

Also in District Court, Brady
Anderson, 23, of Littlefield, pled
guilty to Aggravated Assault, which
occurred on Oct: 9, 1999. He was sen-
tenced to 6 years Deferred Adjudica-
tion, a $1,000 fine, and restitution of
$2,421.12.

Stanley Burleson, 63, of Floydada,
pled guilty to Felony DWI which oc-
curred on Aug. 19, 1998. He was sen-
tenced to 2 years probated, a $1,000
fine, 3 days in jail, mandatory use of
a deep lung interlock device, and en-
try into a Alcohol Rehab Program.

In County Court, August 14th:

Paul Curtis Finley, pled guilty to
Dsiving Without a Drivers License.
He had originally been charged with
Driving While License Suspended but
the charge was reduced. He was fined
$200.00 and court costs.

Jason Carey Graham, 29, of
Lockney, was charged with Posses-
sion of Marijuana.

Clemente Zuniga Perales Jr., 27, of
Plainview, was charged with Posses-
sion of Marijuana.

Ricardo Garcia, 38, of Floydada,
was charged with Possession of Mari-
Jjuana.

A.]J. Everett Martinez, 19, of
Lockney, was charged with Passes-
sion of Marijuana.

Richard Ruiz Garza, 62, of
Plainview, was charged with DWIL.

Carlos Perches Jr., 28, of Floydada,
was charged with DWLS. -

Maria Elena Moreno, of Winters,
38, was charged with DWLS.

Melody Willeford Barry, 50, of
Plainview, was charged with DWLS.

August 15th:

Dianna Enriquez, 40, of Floydada,
was charged with DWLS.

Manuel DeLaCruz Guerrero, 21, of
Plainview, was charged with DWI.
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Earnesten Tina Jordan, 47, of
Nazareth, was charged with DWI.

Santiago Tobias Hernandez, 52, of
Lamesa, was charged with DWI-2nd.

Alfredo Vellesca Martinez, 52, of
Floydada, was charged with DWL.

Pedro Luna Hernandez, 21, of
Lockney, was charged with DWI.

Daniel Santos Johnston, 24, of
Floydada, was charged with DWI.

Jim Isaiah Perales, 18, of Floydada,
was charged with Possession of Mari-
juana.

Brian Lee Webster, 49, of Floydada
was charged with DWIL.

Artemio Diaz Jr, 18; qf Floydada,
was charged with DWI

Timothy B. Shannori, 36 of Mata-
dor, was charged with DWI.

Rodolfo P. Camacho, 38, of Floy-
dada, was charged with DWI.

Kurry James, 25, of Floydada, was
charged with DWI.

Enrique Medrano, 41, of Floydada,
was charged with DWI.

Leonardo. Rosa, 25, of Floydada,
was charged with DWI.

Robert Cuba, 22, of Floydada, was
charged with DWI.

Judgements were made in the fol-
lowing cases:

An October 8, 2000 charge of
DWLS against Ricardo Cavazos was
settled when he pled guilty. He was
fined $52.00 and court costs of
$252.25.

Nicholas Castro pled guilty of Oc-
tober 8, to a June 8, 2000 charge of
Assault. He was sentenced to 15 days
in jail and court costs of $277.25.

Uriel Gonzales pled guilty August
8, to a June 9th, 2000 charge of Evad-
ing Arrest. He was fined $300.00 and
court costs of $277.25. He was also
sentenced to 30 days in jail which was
probated for one year.

Billy Joe Luna, pled guilty August
8 to a July, 28, 2000 charge go Pos-
session of Marijuana. He was fined
$600.00 plus court costs and sen-
tenced to 6 months in jail which was
probated for 2 years. A June 28, 2000
charge of DWI against Luna was dis-
missed.

Michael Max Palacios, pled guilty
to a July 28, 2000 charge of Posses-
sion of Marijuana. He was fined
$600.00 and court costs. He was also
sentenced to 6 months in jail which
was probated for 2 years.

. ing with lawyers."

A view from

‘Zﬁe Lamp[yﬁter

email: chowdipper @earthlink.net

By Ken Towery-

The wires are buzzing all across the
political spectrum, both here and in
Israel. The buzz is all about Senator
Joseph Lieberman and his spot on the
Al Gore ticket.

Folks who have maintained for

~ years that religion ought to play no

part in politics are suddenly discover-
ing that the selection of Joseph
Lieberman as Al Gore's running mate
is good simply because he is a Jew.
Prominent Jews all across the coun-
try have hailed the nomination of
Lieberman as vice-president on the
Democratic ticket as proof that they
have "finally made it" in America.

We must say, in all honesty, the re-
action surprises us. Jews have held
prominent places in American politics
as long as I can remember. If we mea-
sure things in terms of percentages,
which seems to be the way we mea-

sure things nowadays, we would have
to say there have been no impediments
placed in the way of Jews in Ameri-
can politics. They are represented in
the United States Senate by eleven

Senators, three times their percentage
of the total population. Their religion
is "represented" in much the same way
throughout government, particularly

Floydada Council considers
request to build storage units

By Darwin Robinson

The Floydada City Council opened
a Public Hearing, Tuesday, August 8,
and heard from builder Ed Bell who
is considering building a group of 60
storage units in Floydada.

Bell told those present that he is
currently considering Lots 9-13,
Block 64, Original Town of Floydada
as the location for these units. This is
the vacant lot just West of the Post
Office.

These lots would need to be

‘changed in zoning from RI-Residen-

tial to B2-Business. Bell showed pho-
tos of other units he has built in Olton,
Plainview, Lubbock, and Earth.

Bell told the council, "The facility
will have cement under the units with
a packed gravel area surrounding the
units. A fence will encircle the facil-
ity with a 30 foot opening for access
from the street. There will be no
locked gate."

Bell is also considering other larger
sites and may build another 100 units.

Following the Public Hearing, the
council entered into a Special Session
and Councilman Clar Schacht made
amotion to adopt Resolution No. 275.

This resolution authorizes the sub-
mission of a $50,000 grant from the
Texas Department of Housing and

Community Affairs/Planning & Ca-
pacity Building Fund for the City of
Floydada. The motion was seconded
by Councilman Eric Cornelius and
unanimously passed.

Schacht made another motion to
accept the offer of $1,625 from Eddie
Bell for City property at Lots 15-17,
and one half of Lot 18, and Lots 19-
21, Block 62, Original Town, also
known as the 100 Block of W. Vir-
ginia, directly across from City Hall.
The motion was seconded by Coun-
cilman Sheldon Sue and unanimously
approved.

Councilman Ruben Barrientoz
made a motion to accept the bid of
$250 from Carlos Hernandez for City
property at Lot 7, Block 33, Original
Town. This property is located on the
600 Block E. Grover. The motion was
seconded by Cornelius and unani-
mously passed.

A Budget Workshop was conducted

by City Manager Gary Brown con- -

cerning the entire budget. Police Chief
Darrell Gooch and City Secretary
Karen Lawson were present to answer
questions during the workshop.
A Public Hearing on the upcoming
budget was set by the council for
Thursday, 7:30 a.m., August 24, 2000
at Nielson's Restaurant.

LISD amends drug policy

Continued From Page One

school," said Lusk.

"At this time Brady Tannahill is
exempt from any drug testing or pun-
ishment for refusal to sign," said Lusk.
"Because of the lawsuit there is natu-
rally a restraint placed on any action
taken against Brady.

"I don't know where the lawsuit
stands now," said Lusk. "Our lawyer
is presenting this to Larry's lawyer. It
is at a stage where lawyers are deal-

“This explanation of the new policy
comes as a surprise to me," said
Tannahill. "They (school board) still
haven't asked the town what they want
in the policy. We didn't have a town
meeting to discuss where this should
go."

Lusk says he is aware there will be
many people unhappy the school
board has amended their policy.

"We do feel a drug policy is impor-
tant to maintain," said Lusk. "We have
made revisions that we saw after six
months into the policy needed to be
changed. For instance, we didn't feel
so much time should be spentin A.E.P.
for consecutive offenses. The student
could have ended up spending more
time in A.E.P. than in school.

"We also made other changes in a
good faith effort to settle the issue so~
we can move on. We realize there are
those in the community who will be
disappointed with the compromise.
However, we feel we have maintained
the integrity of drug testing policy and
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o We're All About People

at the same time opened the door to
dialog which will lead to settlement
of this issue."

in the Administration of BillClinton.
Jews dominate America's influential
entertainmentand communication'in-
dustries. Probably the most powerfil
man in America, Alan Greenspan,
heads the Federal Reserve System.
Until recently the head of the U.S.
Treasury was a Jew. Two Jews sit on
the nine member U.S. Supreme Court.
So it goes throughout government. For
the Jewish community to get excited
about the possibility of having a Jew
as Vice-President, probably the most
inconsequential job in American poli-
tics, boggles the mind.

Still, as a Jewish writer for the Aus-
tin American-Statesman rhapsodized
over the weekend, now a Jewish name
will appear on every ballot in
America, "all the way down to the
precinct level." The ramifications of
that experience will linger, he said, for
decades. Lieberman's politics aside,
the more important aspect was that a
Jew will be on the national ticket.

And before some people start writ-
ing me with charges of anti-Semitism,
I will say that there are some good
things that may come out of the
Lieberman selection. For once, we
may be able to hear political candi-
dates speak of their own religious faith
without having the ACLU jump down
their throat. Or have Abraham
Foxmann, head of the Jewish Anti-
Defamation League, issue a press re-
lease condemning the Texas Gover-
nor for proclaiming a "March for
Jesus" day in his home state a few
weeks ago. Foxmann thought it ex-
tremely inappropriate that a Governor,
especially a Governor of Texas,

should mix religion and politics. He'

evidently has no such concerns when

Mr. Lieberman publicly comments on
his own faith. (Nor do we.)

Judging from what we hear and
read, this campaign is in danger of
shaping up as one in which support-
ers of Mr. Bush are automatically la-
beled "right-wingers and anti-
Semites." The head of the Democratic
National Committee, himself a Jew,
said as much on Fox television soon
after Lieberman was selected. He
couched his words not-so-carefully,
saying Gore would lose no votes he
would not have lost anyway, since "the
right-wingers and anti-Semites" were |
all going to vote Republican in any
case. ,

(Since Mr. Clinton is now on an-
other apology kick, perhaps he ought
to apologize to those who were slan-
dered by his party's chairman.) We can ,
all hope this initial slant will fade as
quickly as it surfaced. Otherwise a
great disservice will have been done
to the American people. ]

Actually, Mr. Lieberman, from all
we have heard, is a decent man. He is,
one of the Senate's "weak sisters",
deeply committed to his own faith but
fully capable of being persuaded by
the leadership of his party on issues
important to the party. He did just that
on the impeachment vote, which, in
our view, is the principal reason he
was selected by Gore. True, he is very
much a liberal and can be expected to
remain one. But he cannot be expected
to speak untruths, or have convenient
lapses of memory when the occasion
demands.

exas, d
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Floydada's Business of the Month
Campbell's Plumbing

507 E. Missouri, 983-3360

The Floydada Chamber of Commerce has started a
program of selecting a Chamber Business of the Month
at the first of each month. A city employee will draw
from a bucket of numbers which has been assigned to
each chamber business member. The business will be

featured in this paper. As a Business of the Month you

may use this space to publicize your business and pro-
mote sales, etc. Julie Duke, of Duke's DoDad's has do-
nated a "travelling' business of the month sign to put
in the window or somewhere in the Business of the
Month. Watch for next month's Business of the Month.

Staff Photo

Lockney Chamber discusses new
economic committee with Council

Representatives of the Lockney
Chamber of Commerce met with the
City Council, August 11, to ask for the
city's support in the formation of an
"economic committee" for the city.

Bobby Hall and Russell Harris told
the council members that the cham-
ber of commerce was pursuing a "for-
mal entity” of some sort to help the
future growth of Lockney.

According to Hall and Harris at this
time the chamber only wanted a
"sense of interest" from the city and
any type of feedback.

The plans for an economic commit-
tee was positively received by the city
and will be pursued by the Lockney
Chamber.

The Council also discussed the pos-
sibility of hiring a "part time" city

manager with the assistance of SPAG.
No votes were taken on the matter as
two council members, Tina Graves
and Junior Brotherton, were absent.

The Council decided to advertise
for bids for garbage disposal and
agreed to allow SPAG to prepare a
grant application for sewers.

A permit was approved for Gilbert
Padilla to sell Kirby vacuum cleaners
door to door in Lockney.

After a 10:00 a.m. public hearing
to consider passing a resolution to tax
personal property the council passed
on any action at this time.

During department reports City
Police Chief Jerry Edwards told the
council he had hired a reserve police
officer. Chris Patterson, a Texas Tech
police department dispatcher, will

serve as a reserve officer with the city.

Edwards spoke highly of Patterson’
and said he had been Valedictorian of
his class and was proficient in com-

puter skills.

Edwards briefly discussed future
needs of the police departments, such
as, breathalyzers, video cameras, com-
puters and vehicle repairs.

Edwards said after citations had
been issued the police department had
seen improvement among the youth
in the areas of "littering" on Main
Street.

He also said that citations may be
given to citizens who continue to ad-
just basketball goals to hang over the
city streets. "The goals should be re-
adjusted for the safety of the children
who have been playing the street."

County Commissioners hire lawyer
to defend Sheriff against lawsuit

By Darwin Robinson

The Floyd County Commissioners
met Monday, August 14, and hired
Attorney Lex Herrington of Lubbock
to defend Floyd County Sheriff Billy
R. Gilmore in a lawsuit and restrain-
ing order filed by bail bond person
Carol Chavarria of Plainview.

The lawsuit filed by Chavarria's
Attorney, David Martinez of Lubbock,
in 110th District Court of Floyd
County on August 1, 2000 alleges that
Sheriff Gilmore refuses to accept bail
bonds presented to the Sheriff by
Chavarria's bail bond company, Exit
Bail Bond, for the release of individu-
als who have called the Plaintiff's
company.

The lawsuit alleges, "There is no
legal basis for the Defendant to con-,
tinue refusing to accept Plaintiff as
good and sufficient surety as she
qualifies under Article 17.13 of the
Texas Code of Criminal Procedure.

"Plaintiff requests that the Court
enter a Temporary Restraining Order
preventing the Defendant from not
accepting Plaintiff as a surety, until
after hearing and determination by this
Court."

In other business, the commission-
ers approved one farm contract in Pre-
cinct No. 3 just north of the intersec-
tion of FM 207 and FM 97 for the
purpose of digging a pit to avoid the
loss of agricultural productivity.

Commissioner Ray Nell Bearden
made the motion to reappoint Bob
Alldredge to serve another two year
term on the Central Plains MHMR
board beginning September 1, 2000.
It was seconded by Commissioner
Lennie Gilroy and unanimously
passed.

Commissioner Craig Gilly made a
motion to extend the lease contract
with the General Service Commission
and the Department of Human Ser-
vices for another year. Bearden sec-

onded the motion and it passed unani- .

mously.

The commissioners unanimously
approved several budget amendments.
Upon Judge Hardin's recommenda-
tion, Commissioner Jon Jones made
the motion and Gilly seconded it.

Gilroy made a motion to transfer
$10,000 to each precinct from the
Road and Bridge fund. It was sec-
onded by Bearden and unanimously
passed.

County Extension agents J.D.
Ragland and Melissa Long both gave
reports to the commissioners.

Ragland thanked the commission-
ers for his new pickup that had just
come in two weeks ago. "I person-
ally thank you and it is a very nice
machine.

"This summer we hosted our big
three day State Ag Agent Convention
in Lubbock. Agents in District IT did

all the work preparing for this con-

ference. I was involved heavily for
over a year and a half planning for
this event.

"We are right now planning our
Annual Ag Crop Tour. It is scheduled
for September 19 at the Unity Center
at 8:00 a.m. School buses will take
us on the tour and then we will eat
lunch at the center following the tour.

"We probably will make three tour
stops. We plan on visiting the dairy
in Plainview, the Foster brothers' fi-
ber-max cotton farm at Barwise, and
the different Roundup Ready variet-
ies of cotton at the Danny Nutt farm
just West of town," Ragland said.

Ragland reminded the commission-
ers of the Floyd and Crosby Counties
joint Stocker Cattle and Cow-calf
Management and Nutrition Clinic to
be held Tuesday morning, 9 a.m to
Noon, August 22, at the Unity Cen-
ter.

"Agricultural-wise the irrigated cot-
ton looks pretty good, but the dryland
is basically done with producing any
more bolls," Ragland stated. "We
needed a good two inch rain about two
weeks ago."

"Only time will tell, but I think we
have a good chance to make some
pretty good yields throughout the
county with our cotton.

"As you know, right now Floyd
County is not in any type of program
for holl weevil eradication. There will
be a meeting on August 24 at the
Unity Center at 7 p.m. by the local
steering committee. A meal will be
provided."

Ragland explained to the commis-
siohers, "What I can tell you, as I un-
derstand it, is that in our zone the fees
will be $6 per acre on the dryland and
no more than $12 for the irrigated
land.

"At the meeting on August 24, the
finalization of all the proposals will
be put into place. Then on October 2
the ballots will be mailed out. There
will be three issues on the ballot. One,
will be voting on the fees that have
been proposed. Two, will be your vote
for, or against, coming into the North-

. ern High Plains zone, which includes

Floyd County, Hale County, Randall
County, and a couple more counties.
Third, will be your vote whether you
are for, or against, boll weevil eradi-
cation," Ragland continued.

Ragland added, "Voting will take
place October 2 and hopefully by
January 1, 2001 they will have the re-
sults. If it does pass, there will not be
any spraying done until next fall.

"All I can tell you are the facts. The
facts are, the boll weevils are here to
stay. I personally think it is important
to try to get into a zone for the simpli-
fication of the fact that some produc-
ers have not sprayed any and some
have already sprayed five and six

times.

"In trying to help them in terms of
economics, I think it would be good if
we had something in place to try to
help those producers financially. It
really a touchy subject. Some produc-
ers are for it, and some are against it.
don't know what is right or wrong.
Some have had no problems, so obvi-
ously they don't want to put any money
into it.

Concerning the landlords Ragland
said, "I believe if you own the land,
then you would be responsible (for
your share).

"Come to the meeting on August 24,
if you have questions. Remember, I'm
just the messenger. Basically all this
is done through the Eradication Steer-
ing Committee, and TBA is involved,"
Ragland concluded.

County Agent Long told the com-
missioners, "We are going to be busy
and in full force this month. BLT Pro-
gram Assistant Josie Martinez and a
few 4-H'ers have been helping with
Project Smart this summer.

"Our Walk Across Texas was suc-
cessful with nine teams participating
and did really well. Our 4-H'ers were
busy this summer with the Wednes-
day library programs in both Floydada
and Lockney.

"We have had three 4-H'ers served
as counselors at the District Leader-
ship Camp. Several attended the State
Prime Time Leadership Camp at
Brownwood. Three 4-H'ers attended
State 4-H Congress."

Long said, "Twenty three completed
their 4-H Record Books. This is a great
activity and a lot of fun for the whole
family. They all did well at district.
Five Senior members went to State.
Two of them were First Place winners.
Two were Second Place winners and
one placed seventh. The First Place
winners will get to go on a trip to
Washington, DC.

"One 4-H'er went to the popular

State Camp called Spectra at
Brownwood. We have had clothing
and woodworking workshops this
summer.

"We had 66 go to our all-day
County Camp at the Unity Center. We
went swimming afterwards, cooked
hamburgers, and had a great time.

"The next big thing coming up will
be our Junior Fashion Show next
Tuesday. Then Sunday, September 10,
after church, will be our County
Achievement Awards Banquet at the
Unity Center," Long concluded.

County Treasurer Mary Shurbet
gave the commissioners the monthly
report. The July financial report
showed a beginning balance of
$278,901.03 with receipts of
$207,022.92.

Transfers in and out were
$139,799.93. $193,094.13 was dis-
bursed for the month, leaving a bal-
ance-of $292,829.82.
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FISD raises tax rate one cent

Continued From Page 1
on our collection of taxes for this year
by $50,000. This is a 97 percent col-
lection total as compared to a 98 per-
cent at this same time last year,"
Collins added.

Board Member Kerry Pratt made a
motion to leave the tax rate at $1.21,
the same as last year's rate. It was sec-
onded by Board Member Amado
Morales, but failed for lack of a ma-
jority vote.

Board Member Bill Dean made an-
other motion to raise the tax rate one
penny to $1.22. This motion was sec-
onded by Board Secretary Charlene
Brown and passed with a majority
vote:

In other business, the board unani-
mously amended the 1999-2000
school budget and unanimously
adopted the 2000-2001 budget as rec-
ommended by Collins.

"Budgets are only 'guess-ta-
mations,' or estimates, for each com-
ing year. By state law we have to seta
yearly budget, but they are only esti-
mates at our expenditures. At the end
of each year, if we are mathematically
off, we must amend our budget ac-
cording to the law," Collins said.

Dean made a motion to table any
action on whether to tax, or not to tax,
non-producing income on tangible
personal property. This delay was due
to the need of holding a required Pub-
lic Hearing prior to any board action.
The motion was seconded by Board
Member Rachael Castillo and unani-
mously passed.

Upon Collins' recommendation, the
board unanimously approved the cal-
endar dates for the Appraisal of Pro-
fessional Development and the Ap-
praisal System for FISD in the school
year of 2000-2001.

See You }At The Fair!

Following an explanation by FISD
Director of Technology Rex
Holcombe, the board unanimously
adopted an Addition to the school's
absentee policy. -

The Addition, as mandated by the
Texas Association School Board
(TASB), includes the necessity for
students to have a note from a parent
or guardian for any unauthorized ab-
sence and also that the school day's
student count will be at the end of the
second period class each morning.

Pratt made the motion to adopt the
Addition and it was seconded by
Dean.

The board approved an Interlocal
Agreement with the Lubbock Regu-
lar Day School Program for the deaf.

FHS Band Director John Odom
gave the board a detailed explanation
concerning FISD's state required
2000-2001 District and Campus Im-
provement Plans.

Some of the goals and objectives
for FISD this year presented by Odom
included: 80 percent minimum rate of
students passing the TAAS test; keep
drop out rate at 1 percent or less; keep
attendance rate at 94 percent or above;
help all students reach their individual
goals; keep all campuses drug free;
help all teachers enhance their edu-
cation; and have in place the correct
personnel to meet all the students'
needs. :

Brown made the motion to approve
the plans. It was seconded by Dean
and unanimously passed.

Councilmen Pratt and Morales vol-
unteered to investigate and recom-
mend at a later date the type of rec-
ognition deserved for an anonymous
donor of $5,000 cash and an undeter-
mined amount of Southwest Airlines
stock to FISD.

Two more teacher resignations

were accepted by the board and five
other teachers were hired. The resig-
nations were Jennifer Redwine and
Carla Robnett.

Those hired were: Billy Jack
Barron, FHS Ag teacher; Maria
Cuellar, FHS; Jan Swanson, 8th
Grade Math teacher at FIHS; Ida
Duran, Aide at A.B. Duncan Elemen-
‘tary; and Alice Hernandez, rehired as
Aide at FJHS.

Collins commented, "This make 24
people hired and/or changes in per-
sonnel this summer. That is a lot. Our
principals have been the ones who
have gone to the conferences, inter-
viewed, checked them out, and
brought the teachers in. I am real

pleased with all the teachers we have
right now." ;

Hospital Board
votes not to tax
personal property

By Darwin Robinson

The Caprock Hospital District
Board of Directors met Tuesday, Au-
gust 15, and voted not to tax Personal
Property for 2001.

Board President Tom Farris told the
Hesperian-Beacon, "We (the CHD
board) voted not to tax personal prop-
erty for the year 2001.

"We also did a preliminary look at
and discussion of the 2001 Budget.
We voted to adopt the same tax rate
as last year, which is $.10 cents per
hundred dollar property value," Farris
added.

The board approved to pay
$2,372.24 of Indigent Health Care
Claims.

Health Insurance

Have You Checked Blue Cross/Blue Shield

Rates Recently?

$250 Deductible
$500 Deductible

Clar Schacht

Couple 34 Non-Tobacco User w/ 2 Children

$1,000 Deductible $227.00 mo.
$2500 Deductible

Windmark

Insurance Agency, Inc.

A P.O. Box 201 N. Main, Lockney 806-652-2241
Fax' 806-652-2426 * Mobile 983-1906 ¢ 983-2906

$296.00 mo.
$266.00 mo.

$169.00 mo

June McGaugh

We Will Not Be Undersold!

$25,950 msre ;
1,200 FFM Discount -
- 1,500 Factory Rebate

$23,250

2000 FORD WINDSTAR LX

o
% - : oose
4.9 ‘dr. From
AVAILABLE Eew
For 60 Mos.

2000 FORD EXPEDITIONS

Special Rates W.A.C. Ask Dealer For Details

W.A.C

-

2000 FORD CROWN VIC

Luxury For Less!

2000 FORD F150 SUPERCABS

Super Deals While They Last!!!

2000 FORD F250s & F350s

99 Ford Windstar, White, UT2960
99 Chevy Prizm, White, UC2994

99 Jeep Wrangler, Red, UT2939

99 Merc. Sable, White, UT2823

99 Linc. Towncar, Gray, UC3002

99 Ford Expedition, White, UT3003
99 Chevy Malibu, Green, UC2997
99 Ford F250SC 4X4, Blue, UT3007
99 Merc. Cougar, Red, UC3019

99 Ford Taurus, T-Red, UC3043

99 Merc. Mountaineer, Biue, UT3042
99 Ford Contour, T-Red, UC3041

99 Ford F250SC, Gold, UT3052

98 Pont. Grand Am, White, UC2978

98 Chevy Lumina, Silver, UC2996
98 Olds Intrigue, Maroon, UC2980
98 Ford Escort, Green,UC2769

98 Ford Explorer, Blue, UT2972

98 Ford Taurus, Blue UC2845

98 Ford F150SB, Red, UT2900

98 Dodge Caravan, Gray, UT3017
98 Mazda Protege, Silver, UC3020
98 Ford Mustang, Silver, UC3046
97 Dodge X-Cab, Green, UT2881
97 Pontiac Grand Am, Red, UC2990
97 Merc. Cougar, Blue, UC2962

97 Dodge Stratus, White, UC2991
97 Pont. Grand Am, Green, UC3022

97 Chevy Cavalier, Red, UC3024
97 Ford Explorer, White, UT3047
97 Ford Ranger, White, UT3045

96 GMC 1500, White, UT2892

96 Merc. Cougar, White, UC2983
96 Ford Taurus, Gold, UC3000

95 Buick Park Ave., White. UC2984
95 Nissan Pathfinder, Blue. UT3010
95 Ford Taurus, Gray. UC3012

95 Ford F150SC, White, UT3039
95 Ford Windstar, White. UT3050
94 Buick Regal, White. UC3029

93 Ford 150XL, White. UT2934

Hwy. 62/Ralls Hwy. * Floydada

806-

983-3761 or

Toll Free 1-877-983-3761
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Tomison and High united/

Brandi D'Rae Tomison and Russell
Brent High were united in marriage
during double ring ceremony per-
formed by Jim Bales, Saturday, Au-
gust 5, 2000 at The Apple Country in
Idalou.

The bride is the daughter of Rick
and P.J. Tomison of Lubbock and the
granddaughter of Mr. and Mrs. Mon-
roe Schultz of Floydada and the late
Mr. and Mrs. Ocle Tomison of
Paducah.

The groom is the son of Mr. and
Mrs. Joe E High of Breckenridge.

Musical selections for the ceremony
were "From Here to Eternity" by
Michael Peterson, "I'll Be" by Reba
Mclntire, "It's Your Love" By Faith
Hill and Tim McGraw, "This I Prom-
ise You" By NSync and "From This
Moment" by Shania Twain and Bryan
White.

The orchard was decorated with an
archway accented with white gar-
lands, ivy bowis with crystal ice and
white votive candles with iridescent
bows on poles decorated the sidewalk
to the gazebo which was accented
with white flowers and lights.

Before the ceremony Coy and Jus-
tin Tomison lit memory candles in
honor of the bride's grandparents, Mr.
and Mrs. Ocle Tomison and'a very
close friend of the family Robert West
Brook.

The bride was escorted by her fa-
ther. She wore a white satin dress of
sophisticated romance interpreted by
sleek lines and exquisite details. The
fitted bodice had a sweetheart neck-
line and lace illusion sleeves. Re-em-
broidered lace embellished with simu-
lated pearls and sequins were high-
lights of the bodice and sleeves.
Basque waist accents and the full skirt
finished the three tiered shirred ruffles
that were connected with Victorian
style bows. Satin roses, sequins and
simulated pearls created her two tiered
finger tip veil.

The bride carried a bouquet of lav-
ender, yellow and white alstromeria,
blue tiger lillies accented with white

babies breath, white astibule, .

burgandy stardust, dark blue ruffle
with peacock leaves. For "something
new" the bride's mother gave her a
necklace and pair of earrings, "some-
thing old" she carried her great-grand-
parent wedding rings and "something
borrowed" was a penny given to her
by the grooms aunt, Maxine Hoff.
"Something blue" was the traditional
ger. ¢

The groom was dressed in a black
apalon coat, charcoal vest, country tie
with blue wranglers and black boots.

Serving as matron of honor was
Melissa Phillips of Lubbock. Brides-
maid were, Jennifer Pirkle of

Stephenville, Marcelle Richardson of

Orange and Bambi Benson of Sadler .

all friends of the bride. They wore

charcoal colored dresses with morilee
embroidered satin and crepe gown,
sophisticated square neckline with cap
sleeves on embroidered satin bodice
uniting the empire waist which was
highlighted with a satin band making
a bow in the back and satin streamers
fell along the skirt completing the el-
egant design. Serving as flower girl
was Stevie Tomison of Iowa Park,
cousin of the bride.

Clint Griggs of Breckenridge,
cousin of the groom served as best
man. Groomsmen were David Corbitt
of Taos, New Mexico, Ryan Cox of
Stephenville and Bryan Knight of
Dallas, all friends of the groom. They
wore a black long tail western tux with
leo vest, blue wranglers and black
boots. Matthew Ford of Baytown,
cousin of the groom was the ring
bearer.

Ushers for the ceremony were Cody
Allensworth of Bryan, cousin of the
bride, Justin Tomison and Coy
Tomison both of Lubbock and broth-
ers of the bride. Mendy Ford of
Baytown, cousin of the groom served
as the candlelighter.

Presiding at the guest registry was
Mitzy Broadus of New Deal, friend
of the bride.

After the service a reception fol-
lowed at The Apple Country. Serving

Mrs kussell Brenthigh
(nee Brandi D'Rae Tomison)

at the bride's table was Angela Rankin,

Amy Allensworth
Stephanatos. The bride's table was
decorated with a three tiered round
wedding cake with butter cream ic-
ing accented with flowers, punch
fountain and the bridesmaids bou-
quets.

Serving at the grooms table were
Mitzy Broadus-and Holly Carroll. His
table was decorated with ceramic
bucks head and pictures of the bride
and groom through the years until
their engagement.

The groom's parents, Mr. and Mrs.
Joe F. High a hosted rehearsal dinner
August 4, 2000, at 6:30 p.m at The
Apple Orchard.

Bridal courtesies include a miscel-
laneous shower in Idalou on July 9,
2000 hosted by Sharon Schulz, Donna

Rogers, Denise Spiker, Barbara King,

Kim Moore, Michelle Bennett, Tami'

Stefanatos, Diane Mann, Barbara
Smitherman, Vicki Bartlett, Melissa
Phillips, Ann Cochran, Sandy
Smitherman, Carol Smitherman and
Amy Allensworth. Another miscella-
neous shower was hosted in
Stephenville on July 8, 2000 by Jen-
nifer Pirkle and Bambi Benson.

The couple will make their home
in Stephenville.

Stay safe going to school

As summer gradually comes to an
end, thoughts turn to getting children
back to school. In an effort to increase
the safety of all students traveling to
and from school and school related

.activities, the National Highway Traf-

fic Safety Administration (NHTSA) in
conjunction with many partners is
developing the "Getting to School
Safely" program. The program will
provide everyone involved in student
travel, including parents, care givers,
school administrators, teachers, police
officers, crossing guards, and the
many other community organizations
concerned about student safety, the
resources they need to improve the
safety of students traveling to school.

Students are at much greater risk
traveling to and from school than at
any other time in their school day.
During the 1997-98 school year, about
800 children age five through 18 were
killed while traveling to or from
school. These students were traveling
by passenger, car, foot, bicycle, and
school bus.

There are many safety rules parents
and care givers can teach their chil-
dren about the different way of get-
ting to school safer.

Bicycle Safety

» Make sure a bicycle is the proper
size and is safely and properly main-
tained.

* Buy a bike that is the right size,
not one a child will "grow" into. Over-
sized bikes are especially dangerous.

* Always wear a bicycle helmet.

* A bicycle helmet should fit com-
fortably and securely. It should be
worn level on the head, not tilted back
on the crown or pulled low over the
forehead.. The helmet should not be
able to be moved more than an inch
in any direction.

» Know local traffic laws; cyclists
must obey the same rules as motor-
ists.

» Wear brightly colored clothing that
makes one more visible. At night, use
lights and wear retroreflective cloth-
ing. :
« Children should check the route
they travel with a parent or other adult

to be sure it is a safe route for bicy-
cling to school.

Pedestrian Safety

« Establish a safe route to school.

* When possible, always cross at
intersections. Stop at the curb or edge
of the road; look left-right-left for traf-
fic in all directions; cross when it is
clear; and keep looking for cars.

* Wear brightly colored clothing in
the daytime and carry flashlights or
wear retroreflection materials at night.

* Walk facing traffic when there are
no sidewalks so you can see what's
coming.

Vehicle Safety

* All motor vehicle passengers need
to always be secured in an occupant
protection systegn appropriate for their
age and size in the vehicle they are in.
Children less than 20 pound and less
than one year of age should ride in a
rear-facing child seat.

* Children over age one and at least
20 pounds may ride in a forward fac-
ing child safety seat.

e Children 12 and under should sit
in the back seat away from the force
of a deploying air bag.

* When children outgrow forward
facing safety seats, at around 40
pounds, they should be restrained in
booster seats until they are big enough
to fit in an adult safety belt.

* Wait until the bus stops, the door
opens, and the driver says it's okay
before stepping onto the bus. When
exiting the bus be careful that cloth-
ing with drawstrings and book bags
with straps do not get caught in the
handrail or door.

« If it is necessary to cross the street
in front of the bus, walk on the side-
walk or along the side of the road to a
point at least five giant steps (10 feet)
ahead of the bus before you cross. The
bus driver and student should be able
to see each other. When you cross the
street, stop at the edge of the bus and
look left-right-left before crossing.

* Never walk behind the school bus.

* If something is dropped beside or
under the bus, tell the bus driver.

Extension programs serve people of
all ages regardless of socioeconomic
level, race, color, sex, religion, disabil-
ity or national origin. The Texas A&M
University System, U.S. Department
of Agriculture and the County Com-
missioners Courts of Texas Cooper-
ating. We will seek to accommodate
all persons with disabilities for all
meetings. We request that you contact
the Floyd County Extension Office as
soon as possible to advise us of any
auxiliary and/or services needed.

and Tami .
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LOCKNEY SENIOR
CITIZEN NEWS

By Gladys Ragle

Everything at the center seems to
be going along pretty well, but there
are still a few who have not paid their
yearly dues.

The Senior Center wishes to express
their sincere thanks to Elton and marie
Wylie for their generous donation to
the center.

*Special Program*

Jerry Edwards of the Lockney Po-
lice Department will be here at the
center on Thursday August 24th about
6:45 or 7:00 p.m. to present a program
on Safety. The program will be open
to anyone who wishes to come and
hear it.

Memorials for July 2000

Wayne Bramlet: The Quilters,
Mary Ruth Fewell, Mr. and Mrs. Rob-
ert McDonald, Edna Gilly.

Madelyn King Hiles: Mr and Mrs.
Lynn Ray Smith.

Weekly Words of Wisdom

Some people connot see their own
mistakes because they are blinded by
the light of their own halo.

MENU
August 21-25

Monday-Chicken Strips, veg-
etables, salad, dessert.

Tuesday-Salmon Patties, veg-
etables, salad, dessert.

Wednesday-Pork Chops, veg-
etables, salad, dessert.

Thursday-Soft Tacos, vegetables,
salad, dessert.

Friday-Fried Catfish, vegetables,
salad, dessert.

@ oyd Data

Deeota Odom spent last weekend
in Hale Center with her daughter, V1r—
ginia Waits.

Jeff Waits and family from
Livingston were also {there visiting.

.....

Also 'visiting at"Hal c .Centef ,was ~
Debra Rushing and Elizabeth of Pla-’

anleW

Beginning August 10th Martha
Sargent and Ida Brandt of Austin came
to visit her brother Richard and wife
Nina Sanders of Floydada. On Friday
August 11th and 12th the above par-
ties and brother Roger and wife Doris
Sanders of Hale Center visited their
cousins Kit C. Sanders and Verita
Sivertooth of Amarillo. Everyone en-
joyed a cookout at Kit's Home joined
by Kit and Verita's children. Every-
one had a lovely visit. ‘

On Saturday August 12th, the fes-
tivities moved to Roger and Doris's
home. Children of Roger and Rich-
ard and Nina Sanders joined in the fun.
Everyone enjoyed hamburgers and
homemade ice cream.

Sunday morning brunch was held
at Renee Staggs' home in Hale Cen-
ter. Everyone had a nice visit includ-
ing family pets. Martha was charmed
by Grayson, a 2 year old Chartreax
cat. Later in the afternoon everyone
enjoyed a shopping trip to Lubbock
and finished off the day by going out
to eat dinner.

Mpr. and Mrs. Jake Colston

Colston's celebrate 50th
wedding anniversary

Mr. and Mrs. Jake Colston of Eden will mark their golden wedding anniver-
sary August 20, 2000, and will have a celebration party at a later date.

Jake Colston and Wilma Hamilton were married August 20, 1950 at the
First Baptist Church in Floydada. They have two children, Teresa Whittle of
Floydada and Danny Colston of Sabastian, Florida. They have three grand-
sons, one granddaughter, and one great grandson.

Mr. and Mrs. Colston lived in Floydada most of their lives where Mr. Colston
was engaged in farming and worked part time for the U.S.D.A. (Soil Conser-
vation) until 1985 when they retired from farming and moved to Eden where
Mr. Colston worked for the U.S.D.A. (Soil conservation Service as Techni-
cian) until his retirement in 1994. Mrs. Colston is a homemaker and has worked
at Lighthouse Electric in Floydada, Floyd County Appraisal District in Floy-
dada, Concho County Appraisal District in Paint Rock, and the City of Eden.
Mrs. Colston retired in 1995.

When living in Floydada they were active 4-H adult leaders and Mr. Colston
received the Silver Spur Award for the outstanding 4-H adult leader.

They are members of the First Baptist Church in Eden where Mr. Colston is
a deacon and Mrs. Colston is a recording clerk. Mrs. Colston is a member of
the Eden Arts and Craft Club and a member of The Friends of the Eden Public
Library.

Owens and Murphy exchange wedding vows

Mr. and Mrs. Jerrod Robert Murphy
(nee Shawnda Renee Owens)
Violet Hill, Arkansas.

The groom is the son of Mr. and
Mrs. Rober (Bob) Murphy of Chero-

Shawnda Renee Owens and Jerrod
Robert Murphy exchanged wedding
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